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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held in the Village Hall at 7:30pm on Tuesday 10th September 2019
Present: Cllr N Dalton (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice Chair), Cllr A Lovett, Cllr J Santoro, Cllr M Hunter and Cllr R Gower
Also in attendance:  Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Rushcliffe Borough Councillor R Adair and 9 members of the public
1. Apologies
Apologies were received from Cllr V Phillipps and Nottinghamshire County Councillor J Cottee

2. Declaration of Interests
None 


3. Open Session

A resident raised a number of concerns regarding the planning application for Whitehaven, Wymeswold Road, noting that two consultees were yet to respond.  The Parish Council had already submitted a response to the application, however, the resident asked if Cllr Adair could submit a response to the application. 
4. Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday 9th July 2019

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 9th July 2019 were accepted, approved and signed by Cllr Dalton as a true and accurate record of the meeting. Proposed by Cllr Lovett, seconded by Cllr Pearson.
Cllr Hunter noted that that the resurfacing on Wysall Lane was still outstanding, Cllr Adair informed the Council that the new machinery had been delayed but the County Council was due to hire alternative machinery in the interim. No proposals had been put forward regarding a map of house numbers for the village, therefore this would be discussed at a future meeting. 
5. Chair’s Review
Cllr Dalton reported it had been lovely to see so many parish council colleagues past and present, representatives from village organisations and members of the community donate so generously to the gift for former Chairman David Walker. The presentation was held on 11th July in the village hall to honour the work and dedication that David and Jenny Walker brought to the community over so many years. 
Sadly, David suffered a fall in the village just over a week ago and is in Nottingham’s QMC. The Parish Council would like to wish him a full and speedy recovery.

Since the last meeting the majority of councillors attended a training session organised by NALC which provided an up to date briefing and showed that the challenges and tasks faced by Rempstone are not unique.

The annual village show took place on Sunday 8th September, this was a very popular and well attended event raising approximately £560 for both the church and the village hall.
6. County and Borough Council Reports

The key issue for the Borough Council is currently the planning appeal for Welfare Field, it is likely to take several months before we have an outcome. Cllr Adair has £200 available which the Parish Council can apply for to use for a suitable community project.

7. Website and Facebook Page
Cllr Dalton proposed to retain the current website for the time being and streamline the existing content and archive information as concerns have been raised regarding consent for older information, the Council agreed to this approach. Cllr Dalton to contact the village hall committee to request an individual from the committee be nominated to keep their content up to date on the website. Cllr Lovett noted that the village hall committee had an individual in the process of setting up an Instagram and Facebook page for village hall events. It was agreed not to give access to the Parish Council’s current village Facebook page to other organisations to enable the Parish Council to control the content published.
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8. Village Questionnaire

There had been 42 questionnaires returned, this represented approximately one quarter of the households in Rempstone. Cllr Dalton summarised the top responses, residents liked the community spirit, rural location yet close proximity to the town and the village hall and pub events. The top concerns were the traffic speed, volume and size of vehicle, the right turn into the village from the traffic lights and the condition of the footpaths and verges. Residents wrote to say the biggest change they’d like to see was a bypass, followed by residents keeping the pavements outside their houses weed free. After discussion the Parish Council noted that individuals are not responsible for the pavements outside their houses and any decision to maintain this area is done so at their own risk. More detail on the questionnaire results will be provided at the next meeting.
9. Village Sign

Councillors were provided with a summary of the costs from the previous quote. Discussions surrounding the location of the sign took place, it was agreed to apply to the LIS for a double-sided sign in the current location. Cllr Lovett and Cllr Pearson to lead with the application when the LIS reopens.
10. Village Clean Up

The village clean up is taking place on Saturday 14th September, meeting outside the pub at 10am. Thank you to The White Lion who will be serving tea, coffee and biscuits to helpers afterwards. Residents are asked to bring along shovels, brushes, wheelbarrows, gardening gloves and hi-vis jackets if they have them.


11. Highways and Footpaths Update – to include Community Speedwatch
Cllr Gower and Cllr Pearson had met with Jim Hatchett, Area Rights of Way Officer to look at which footpaths and pavements are the responsibility of the landowners, Via or Highways and which areas are mown by Via. The problems highlighted with the footpaths are currently being addressed, however the problems with the overgrown bushes along the pavements on the A60 have not been acted on by Highways.
Where problems occur with the footpaths the Parish Council should go Jim Hatchett and not directly to the landowner. The footpath around the Cemex site cannot be re-routed indefinitely and will go back to the original location at the end of the works. The ownership and responsibility of St Peter’s Churchyard has been questioned, Clerk to contact the churchwarden as it is thought some discussions surrounding this have already taken place.

The Highways responses the Parish Council had received regarding areas of concern were not helpful. Cllr Gower to discuss with Cllr Cottee how to approach this. A second traffic survey is due to take place on Wymeswold Road and the Parish Council is in talks about a 50mph limit between Rempstone and Wymeswold.

Cllr Gower had been researching the Community Speedwatch initiative, it was felt to be successful in East Leake and Wymeswold. PC Howard Shinn is happy for Rempstone to use the Police’s equipment, 4 volunteers would be required. Cllr Gower stated this would not be run by the Parish Council but he would like the Parish Council to support the initiative. Proposed by Cllr Gower, seconded by Cllr Hunter, all in favour.
12. Neighbourhood Watch/CCTV Update

Cllr Hunter has signed Rempstone up for the Neighbourhood Watch Society, 7 or 8 individuals are keen to support this in the village. Setting up an email/media distribution system is key to communicating with residents. The system used in Wymeswold is a one-way system which prevents users publicising other irrelevant information. It is the intention to invite the Police to a future meeting to provide general safety and security information and potentially ask them to demonstrate how to use the CCTV system to selected Councillors.
13. Remembrance Poppies and Wreath
It was agreed to put up the lamp post poppies on the weekend of 26th/27th October and make a donation of £50 to the Royal British Legion, proposed by Cllr Hunter, seconded by Cllr Santoro, all in favour.

14. Finance
(a) Bank Reconciliation

This had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.

(b) Payments for Approval

The following payments were agreed by the Council and cheques signed by Cllr A Lovett and Cllr J Santoro.
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	Date
	Type
	Reason
	Payee
	Amount

	25.07.2019
	DD
	Website
	Freeola
	£12.56

	19.08.2019
	Chq 100153
	Election Expenses
	RBC
	£868.19

	25.09.2019
	Chq 100154
	Clerk's Q2 Salary
	R Hague
	£665.19

	10.09.2019
	Chq 100155
	Transfer to new account
	Rempstone PC
	£5,000.00


(c) Bank Account Update
The new bank account is now open and Cllr Dalton and the Clerk will be arranging the transfer of direct debits and the closure of the old account.

15. Planning
Representatives from the Parish Council and Village Hall Committee and Trustees had met to discuss a response to the planning appeal for Welfare Field. The Parish Council submitted a response reiterating concerns and highlighting the inaccuracies submitted by the applicant. A response from the Conservation Officer and from Highways is available on the planning portal. Cllr Dalton thanked the Councillors, the Village Hall Committee and Trustees for their time and effort regarding this planning application.
19/01606/FUL – Clifton Lodge, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Demolition of existing garage and construction of two storey garage (resubmission). – Permission granted

19/01529/FUL – Whitehaven, 3 Wymeswold Road, Rempstone - Erection of 1 new Bungalow with Dormer – PC objection, pending decision

19/01435/FUL – Rempstone Hall Farm, Ashby Road - New site entrance gates – Permission refused
19/01316/FUL - Rempstone Hall Farm Bungalow, Ashby Road, Rempstone - Proposed replacement dwelling and garage – PC no objection, pending decision

19/01817/FUL – Penfold, 10 Wymeswold Road, Rempstone - Single storey rear extension, alterations to roof, first floor front and rear extensions, new chimney to side, new front porch, and rendering and cladding of dwelling. – Revised plans, PC no objection, pending decision
19/00583/FUL - Former TRS Building, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Demolition of existing derelict TRS building and construction of replacement building for use as holiday let. – PC no objection, pending decision

16. Correspondence

(a) Winter Service Order
The Parish Council agreed to request the 5 free bags of salt, location for distribution to be agreed.

(b) Nottinghamshire Minerals Plan Consultation

The Parish Council are not submitting a response.

(c) NALC 5G Mobile Provision Consultation

Since the agenda was distributed the consultation on 5G mobile provision has been received. Clerk to send the link to the full document to Councillors for consideration.
17. Councillor Reports and Next Agenda Items
Cllr Santoro noted that the Parish Council was either the hero or villain with planning applications. Two recent applications the Parish Council has had to consider and objected to should never have got to this stage. In the case of one application several requirements were missed leading to unnecessary architect costs for something which is almost certainly not going to be permitted. Cllr Santoro urges anyone considering applying for planning permission to consider obtaining pre-planning advice from Rushcliffe Borough Council. The Parish Council is not against development and is there to represent the applicant, neighbours and the village as a whole. In coming to a decision on a response to an application the Parish Council must look at all material considerations. It was agreed to publish details of Rushcliffe’s pre-planning advice service on Rempstone’s website.
18. Date of Next Meeting


The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 12th November at 7.30pm.

Cllr N Dalton thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 9.29pm
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________

